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2017 MISSOURI LEGISLATIVE UPDATE AT
THE MIDPOINT OF THE SESSION
Elections have consequences. Some elections are more defining than others, though.  The November 2016 elections will be noted in the history books.  In Missouri, lasting changes are taking shape.
In Missouri, a new Republican Governor has paved the way for the passage of several pieces of legislation that were vetoed in previous years by then Governor Jay Nixon, a Democrat.  Right To Work already has been signed into law.  Prevailing wage changes seem close to passage.  Tort reform, workplace rule changes and Workers Compensation changes also have been debated and many bills will pass.
In addition, budget pressures have stirred the tax credit debate again, after being dormant for a couple years.  The important Historic Preservation and Low Income Housing Tax Credit Programs are under siege by both legislators and the Governor.  These tax credit programs have provided much work for our members and created numerous jobs in Kansas City (especially downtown) and many other areas of the state.  The Governor has convened a tax reform commission to review the current tax structure and programs of the state, design a new structure for moving forward and then file a report by the end of June.
Many additional bills will be debated in the second half of the session.  The budget still needs to be passed and priority issues of leadership still need time to move through the legislative process.  The weeks and days leading up to adjournment on May 12th will be action-filled and probably contentious.
Below are detailed summaries of the significant issues facing the regional construction industry with a prognosis of their chances to become law in Missouri.

RIGHT TO WORK SIGNED BY THE GOVERNOR, BUT HOLD ON
Passing a Right To Work bill in the legislature has been nothing new for the current legislature, but Democratic Governor Jay Nixon always vetoed the measures.  With the election of Republican Governor Eric Greitens the path to passage was opened.
Seven Right To Work (RTW) bills were filed this session, six in the House and one in the Senate.  The bills were HB 42 filed by Rep. Bill White, HB 91 filed by Rep. Holly Rehder, HB 131 filed by Rep. Bill Lant, HB 265 filed by Rep. Rick Brattin, HB 314 filed by Rep. Charlie Davis, HJR 15 filed by Rep. Andrew McDaniel, and SB 19 filed by Senator Dan Brown.  The bills all have the same general language.  The differences include not exempting current labor agreements (HB 91 and SB 19) and making the proposal into a constitutional amendment (HJR 15).
SB 19 became the vehicle for this issue early in the legislature.  The Senate quickly acted on this proposal and sent the bill to the House by the end of January.  It was amended to not apply to existing labor contracts.  The House then took up the substitute bill and passed it by February 2nd. The Governor signed it on the 6th.  As with other bills not including an emergency clause, the bill is set to become law in Missouri on August 28th.
In the meantime, a little-known law has been utilized to possibly derail the signed law.  Shortly after the Governor signed the bill, the Missouri AFL-CIO and the Missouri NAACP jointly filed a petition to call a referendum for a statewide vote.  If voters vote down the measure, the law will not go into effect.  The organizations have to gather enough valid signatures to place the measure on the ballot.  Those signatures are due on August 28, the same day the law is set to go into effect.  If enough valid signatures are collected, the law will be suspended until a statewide vote can decide it (probably in November).
As the legislature has been watching this scenario unfold, they have decided to attempt to pass another one of the RTW bills and this time include an emergency clause to have the law go into effect upon the Governor’s signature (before the statewide signatures can be gathered).  HB 91, which was packaged together with the other House RTW bills (excluding HJR 15), had already passed the House and was sitting in the Senate General Laws Committee.  The Senate has since voted it out of that committee and as of 3/15 we await further action.
PREVAILING WAGE LAW CHANGES SET TO HAPPEN
Indicative of at least the past decade, certain legislators have tried to repeal or significantly alter Missouri’s prevailing wage law.  Originally passed in 1957, and based off the 1931 federal Davis-Bacon law, Missouri prevailing wage has been criticized for its reporting and wage determination processes.  Proponents, like The Builders’ Association, have supported the law due to its help creating a livable wage for construction workers, recruiting into the construction industry, funding substance abuse programs, funding apprenticeship programs and helping insure public projects are of high quality and completed by local contractors.
The Governor made it a point to mention in his State of the State address earlier this year that he would like to see the state’s Davis-Bacon Act repealed.  Of course, he was referring to the state’s prevailing wage law.  Consequently, there is much pressure from the state’s elected leadership to significantly alter or repeal the law.

Similar to past years, several bills to alter the prevailing wage statutes have been filed this session.  In the House, nine bills were filed.  HB 44, presented by Rep. Bill White, prohibits the Missouri Housing Development Commission from requiring a prevailing hourly wage to be paid to a contractor on a project for a housing tax credit if it is in a Governor-declared disaster area.  The bill was recently amended to delete the “Governor-declared disaster area” language to make it apply to all MHDC housing tax credit projects.  Rep. Joe Don McGaugh filed HB 78, which originally allowed public bodies to opt out of prevailing wage laws for projects that are $750,000 or less.  It was subsequently amended in committee to allow any public body to opt out of the prevailing wage requirements for the construction of public works when the contract awarded is $1 million or less. Additionally, any public body within a third or fourth class county may opt out of state prevailing wage requirements regardless of the amount of the contract awarded.  Also, the bill limits the prevailing wage for public works performed in second, third, and fourth class counties to 60% of the federally set prevailing wage for public works. This bill also establishes the "School Construction Act" which exempts construction and maintenance work done for school districts and public institutions of higher education from prevailing wage requirements upon a majority vote of the respective governing board. If a school district or public institution of higher education elects to not exempt itself from prevailing wage requirements, then the prevailing wage for associated public works shall be 60% of the federally set prevailing wage for public works.  Rep. McGaugh also filed HB 79, which establishes the School Construction Act and exempts construction and maintenance work done for certain school districts from the prevailing wage requirement upon the school board’s approval.  This law does not apply to school districts in Jackson, St. Charles, St. Louis or Jefferson Counties (the four charter counties found in the state).  Both HB 44 and HB 78 have passed from their first committee.  HB 79 has had a public hearing, but awaits committee action.
In addition, HB 104 was filed by Rep. Warren Love.  This proposal fully repeals Missouri's prevailing wage law. The bill requires contractors and subcontractors to pay employees state or federal minimum wage, whichever is higher. Contractors and subcontractors would be permitted to pay higher than the minimum wage if they chose, but that would not be a requirement.  This bill was recently taken up in the House and passed.  It now resides in the Senate.  It now sits with SB 20, another full repeal of prevailing wage.
HB 132, sponsored by Rep. Bill Lant, allows public bodies to opt out of prevailing wage laws for public works projects that are $750,000 or less.  Rep. Lant also filed HB 133.  This bill establishes the School Construction Act which exempts construction and maintenance work done for certain school districts from the prevailing wage requirement upon majority vote of the district's school board. This provision does not apply to school districts in Jackson, St. Charles, St. Louis, or Jefferson counties (the state’s charter counties).  This bill is similar to HB 79.  HB 132 has completed a public hearing, but sits in committee.  HB 133 has passed out of its first committee.
Rep. Charlie Davis from Webb City in Southwest Missouri also filed HB 309.  This proposal allows any municipality to opt out of the provisions regarding prevailing wages for the construction of public works.  It has passed out of its original committee.  Rep. Allen Andrews from Grant City in Northwest Missouri filed HB 475 and HB 476.  HB 475 exempts counties of the third and fourth classification from the provisions regarding prevailing wages for the construction of public works projects for which the contract awarded is less than $500,000.  It completed a public hearing, but remains in committee.  HB 476 just exempts counties of the third and fourth classification from the provisions regarding prevailing wages for the construction of public works projects no matter the contract size.  HB 476 has passed from its original committee.
In the Senate, two prevailing wage bills have been filed.  SB 20, filed by Senator Dan Brown, fully repeals the law pertaining to prevailing wage.  It has been the vehicle used by leadership to jumpstart the discussion.  It had a hearing in mid-January and has been sitting on the Senate calendar for some time.  SB 29, filed by Senator David Sater, modifies the definition of "construction" for purposes of prevailing wage laws. The definition of "maintenance work" is also modified to include repairs that restore existing facilities to a previous state or condition or improve the utility or enhance the appearance of existing facilities when the size, type or extent of the existing facilities is not thereby changed or increased. Maintenance work further includes any improvement done that does not exceed the original cost of the facility.  SB 29 has had a public hearing, but remains in committee.
From attending hearings and working with different partner coalitions, to many one-on-one discussions with lawmakers, much time has been spent trying to persuade officials of the value of the prevailing wage law to this state and the importance of it to so many construction companies and workers throughout Missouri.  From these discussions, it now does seem that lawmakers are coming off their hopes for full repeal and realize how it would negatively affect many businesses around the state.  Even though full repeal is still possible, staff feels better that a compromise will be found.  Such compromise language could include a threshold, the deletion of the construction and maintenance definitions, not requiring prevailing wage in a county and within a craft if no hours are reported that year, and using the federal Davis-Bacon wages instead of the state-generated wage reporting and determination process.  The Senate is the chamber that will decide the fate of this issue in 2017 and much lobbying still is occurring.  The House leadership has said it will pass basically whatever is sent to them from the Senate.  This is a contentious issue and probably will be handled near the end of the session in the Senate.  The session ends Friday, May 12th.  The prognosis for PW this session, therefore, is one of three likely options at this point:  1) nothing happens and the issue is punted to next year, 2) significant PW changes are made to the law, and 3) full repeal.  The Builders’ Association has strongly opposed repeal and wishes that any compromise leaves the PW law intact and as close to its current form as possible.
WITH THE STATE BUDGET WOES, TAX CREDITS 

ARE UNDER SIEGE AGAIN
Over the past decade, the state of Missouri’s budget generally determined if tax credits were going to be debated to any great length.  The worse the budget being forecast, the more the tax credit programs were going to be under siege.  This year the budget is strained, so tax credits are on the chopping block.
For members of The Builders’ Association, the Low Income Housing Tax Credit Program and the Historic Preservation Tax Credit Program are critical economic development tools.  Staff follows these programs carefully and have fought back changes over the last decade.  This year is our hardest fight yet.  No less than 14 bills have been filed in the legislature this session regarding tax credits.  Below is a summary of each of those bills.
In the Senate, Senate President Ron Richard filed SB 6 which changes the aggregate cap on tax credits for the rehabilitation of historic structures to $120 million (from $140 million) annually, and allows for tax credit donations to the Capitol Complex Fund to help with much-needed maintenance to the state’s Capitol.  SB 39 was filed by Senator Ryan Silvey from Clay County.  His bill places a cap on the total amount of tax credits that may be authorized in a fiscal year.  For the fiscal year beginning on July 1, 2017, the cap would be $575 million.  The cap would be reduced by 3% in each of the following five fiscal years.  Thereafter, the cap would be adjusted in accordance with the percent change in general revenue collections.
SB 226, filed by Senator Andrew Keonig, allows for the transferability of certain tax credits.  SB 285, also filed by Senator Keonig, reduces the corporate income tax and makes modifications to several tax credit programs.  This measure places a $90 million cap on the Low Income Housing Tax Credits and a $50 million cap on Historic tax credits.
SB 346 was filed by Senator Rob Schaaf.  His bill requires all tax credits to receive an annual appropriation.  Senate Bill 425, filed by Senator Scott Sifton, indexes the Historic Preservation Tax Credit cap to inflation.

In the House, Rep. Kathryn Swan filed HB 101.  The bill specifies that all new and existing tax credits shall be approved by the General Assembly as part of the budget process.  HB 296, filed by Rep. Jeffery Justus, reduces all tax credits proportionally if the state income tax rate is lowered.  HB 982, filed by Rick Brattin, makes all current tax credits nontransferable, caps the Historics at $25 million beginning in 2018 and the Low Income Housing Tax Credit at $50 million beginning in 2017.
Continuing, Rep. Jay Barnes proposes HB 1163.  This bill changes the laws regarding tax credits so that a total limit is placed on all economic development tax credits.  This bill limits the total amount of tax credits issued by the Department of Economic Development and requires the department to apportion the authorized amounts on a first-come, first-served basis among the tax credits. If a tax credit does not receive an apportionment in any fiscal year, such credit is terminated and cannot receive an apportionment thereafter. The bill requires the House Committee on Ways and Means to set the appropriate limits.  Rep. Barnes also filed HB 1164 which proposes the same as HB 1163, but requires the General Assembly (not the Department of Economic Development) to apportion the authorized amounts among the tax credit programs.
HB 1199, filed by Rep. Jeffrey Messenger, makes the Missouri Works, Business Use Incentives for Large Scale Development, Low-Income Housing, Historic Preservation, and Quality Jobs tax credits nonrefundable and nontransferable.  HB 1200, also filed by Rep. Messenger, terminates and sunsets several tax credit programs, but does not affect the Historic Preservation or Low Income Housing Tax Credit Programs. Finally, HB 1208, again filed by Rep. Messenger, caps the Low Income Housing Tax Credit Program at $80 million starting in 2018 and prohibits stacking the Low Income Housing and Historic Preservation Tax Credits, among other items.

The majority of the bills presented above, especially those on the House side, have not seen much action.  This is primarily due to the fact Governor Greitens has created a commission to study tax reform (which includes tax credit reform) and has instructed the commission to produce a report by June 30th.  The Governor’s Committee for Simple, Fair, and Low Taxes, as it has been named, has members appointed to it by the Governor, House Speaker and the Senate President.  Those appointments include:  

· Rep. Jay Barnes, R-Jefferson City, an attorney (appointed by House Speaker)

· Jason Crowell, an attorney and former Republican state senator from Cape Girardeau (appointed by the Governor)

· Rep. Elijah Haahr, R-Springfield, an attorney and speaker pro tem (appointed by House Speaker)

· Sen. Dan Hegeman, R-Cosby, a crop and cattle farmer who works for Kansas City Power & Light (appointed by Senate President)

· Sen. Andrew Koenig, R-Manchester, a construction company owner and insurance adjuster (appointed by Senate President)

· Sen. Will Kraus, R-Lee's Summit, a small business owner (appointed by Senate President)

· John Lamping, a financial adviser and former Republican state senator from St. Louis County (appointed by the Governor)

· Rep. Holly Rehder, R-Sikeston, a small business owner (appointed by House Speaker)
So, the good news is that the bills filed this session that would severely hamper the tax credit programs are, so far, stalled in the session this year.  The bad news is that a commission has been called to reform the system and the commissioners are not great supporters of the current tax credit system.  The Governor also would like to see significant tax credit reform.
Therefore, The Builders’ Association has teamed up again with the Historic Revitalization for Missouri to help educate legislators and other elected and appointed officials as to the value of the Historic Preservation Tax Credit Program all across Missouri.  In Kansas City, the downtown renaissance is directly related to the Historic Tax Credit Program.  Recently, former St. Louis Mayor Vince Schoemehl has joined the organization and now is leading the effort.  In addition, a director for the Kansas City area has been hired to help build a broader coalition and to raise money.  The point of this effort is to create an on-going organization that supports the Historic Tax Credits Program and shows the value it drives for the Missouri economy.  Staff has been working as an integral part of this organization.
It appears now that the legislature will let the commission carry out its mission and then will wait to see what report it produces by July.  Next session will be a challenge.
OTHER BILLS OF INTEREST

Paycheck Protection:  Two bills have been filed this session, HB 251 and SB 21.  They contain similar language that has been used for bills over the last several sessions.  Specifically, the bills prohibit any sum from being withheld from the earnings of a public employee for the payment of any portion of dues, agency shop fees, or other fees paid by public employee members of a public labor organization or a public employee who is a nonmember except upon the annual written or electronic authorization of the employee.  A public labor organization is prohibited from using or obtaining any portion of dues, agency shop fees, or any other fees paid by member and nonmember public employees to make political campaign contributions or expenditures unless it obtains a written or electronic authorization from the member or nonmember within the previous 12 months.  This bill further requires public labor organizations to maintain financial records, identical to those required by federal law (29 U.S.C. 431(b)), for no less than five years. Each report required under this section must be made available to employees in a searchable electronic format. If a public labor organization fails to make the reports available to an employee, that employee will have a cause of action against the organization.  Both of these bills rest on the Senate calendar awaiting a call for floor debate.  HB 251 is the farthest along and could be sent to the Governor with an affirmative Senate vote.
Project Labor Agreements:  SB 182 has been filed by Senator Bob Onder and HB 126 has been filed by Rep. Rob Vescovo.  The bills are substantially similar.  Current law prohibits the state, or any agency or instrumentality of the state, from requiring, or prohibiting, bidders from entering into agreements with labor organizations when entering into contracts for the construction of public projects funded by more than 50% by the state. This act removes the 50% funding threshold and further prohibits the state, any agency, or political subdivision, or instrumentality of the state from requiring, or prohibiting, bidders from entering into agreements with labor organizations when entering into contracts for the construction, repair, remodeling, or demolition of a facility. Discrimination against such bidders is also prohibited. Moreover, the state, any agency, political subdivision, or instrumentality of the state, shall not encourage or give preferential treatment to bidders who enter or refuse to enter into agreements with a labor organization.  Both bills have passed out of their original chamber and sit in committee in the other chamber.
Prompt Pay:  A bill, HB 944, was filed by Rep. Alan Green from St. Louis that shortens the time for payment.  Specifically, the bill provides that when a contractor performs according to the provisions of a contract, the owner or owner's representative shall pay the contractor within 15 days of receipt of any payment request based upon work completed or service provided under the contract.  A subcontractor who has performed according to the provisions of a subcontract with a contractor or another subcontractor shall be paid within 10 days of receipt by the contractor or other subcontractor of any periodic or final payment. Payments may be withheld under certain specified conditions.  In any action to enforce a claim under this bill, the prevailing party may recover interest and reasonable attorney fees. The provisions of this bill do not apply to improvements to real property of 12 or fewer residential units, or to contracts entered into prior to August 28, 2017.  This bill has not been assigned to a committee in the House and, consequently, its prospects look bleak.
UMKC Downtown Conservatory:  One of the Greater Kansas City Chamber’s Big 5 initiatives has been to build a new home for UMKC’s Conservatory of Music and Dance near the Kauffman Center for the Performing Arts in downtown.  This project has a price tag of $96 million.  Private donations are being pledged to cover half the amount.  HCR 19, filed by Clay County Rep. Noel Shull, aims to have the state issue bonds to pay for the remaining $48 million.  The legislation passed the House on March 14th and now resides in a Senate committee.
________________________________

As always, if you have questions about any of the pieces of legislation above, or would like us to look into a bill or issue not listed, please contact Allen Dillingham, Government Relations Director for The Builders’ Association, at 816-595-4121 or adillingham@buildersassociation.com.  We also encourage you to contact your elected representatives on these pieces of legislation and other issues important to you and your business.
